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FFN 
Festive Tipplers

December 2010
29 	 Peach Power Committee meeting,  

6 pm, OCF office, 442 Lawrence 
Street, Eugene

January 2011
3	 Board of Directors meeting, 7 pm, 

EWEB Training Room
3	 Fair Family News deadine
15 	 Town Hall Meeting: OCF New 

Website Project, 10 am - 3 pm, 
Hilyard Community Center, 2580 
Hilyard Street (in Amazon Park), 
Bring your own bag lunch (OCF will 
provide light snacks). For more info 
call the OCF office: (541) 343-4298.

16 	 Highway Pickup, 10 am, Meet at the 
Ware Barn on Site. For info call the 
OCF office, (541) 343-4298.

31	 BOD Budget Meeting, 7pm, Central 
Presbyterian Church, 555 East 15th 
Avenue, Eugene.

February
7	 Board of Directors meeting, 7 pm, 

EWEB Community Room
7	 Fair Family News deadine 

Michael “Elderberry Wine” Ottenhausen
Mary “Spiced Rum” Doyon
norma “hot chocolate” sax
Brad “Irish Coffee” Lerch
Suzi “Wassail” Prozanski
Cynde “Grogg” Leathers
Dan “Hot Toddy” Cohn
Niki “Eggnog” Harris

Highway Pickup

Aleta Miller........................Security
Anna Scott..........................Energy Park
Barney Beguhl....................Main Camp
Brad Lerch..........................Backup Manager
Brandon Poirot..................Lot Crew
Brian Foley.........................Security
Carol DeFazio....................Crafter
Christie Hess......................Water Crew
David Hoffman..................Community Village
David Richey.....................Registration
David Roth.........................Information
David Sommerville...........Cookie Cart
Dennis Todd.......................Childcare
Dottie Simmons.................Crafter
Eve Pagliaro.......................Crafter
Hilary Anthony.................Treasurer/Chela Mela
Jayne Syverson..................Office Crew
Jesse Creighton..................Pre/post Security
Jessie Green .......................Shower Crew
Judy Scott...........................Water
Katie Gomez.......................Crafter
Kehn (Mambo) Gibson.....Security
Kelsey Polk.........................Registration
Kiffen Rentel......................Pre-Post Security
Lance Tanner......................Recycling
Lori Bennett........................Traffic
Marcy Middleton..............NRT
Michele Thorn-Parsons....Photo ID
Mike Largent......................Lot Crew
Mike Warshafsky...............Lot Crew
Nolan Chase.......................Vaudeville
Owl Jester...........................Pre-post security
Paul Eddy...........................Lot Crew
Reese Prouty......................Fair Central
Sandi Herb.........................Traffic
Steve Harter.......................Construction
Sunny Nine........................Booth #487
Travis Honea......................Registration
Typhany Jones...................Green Thumb Flowers
Virgil Courtright................Archaeology

Happy Birthday to Our
Fair Family Capricorns

More Fair volunteers are needed to 
help with the quarterly roadside cleanup 
along Highway 126 near the Fair site. 
Please mark your calendar for the 2011 
dates, all on Sunday: Jan. 16, April 17, 
Aug. 14 and Oct. 16. Meet at 10 a.m. at 
the Ware Barn. The more volunteers, 
the merrier!

Some of you may still not be on the lists of 
your choice, namely, the mailing list that will 
get you this newsletter every month and/or 
the membership list so you can vote!!!! So, 
check some of the following and mail to: OCF, 
Membership/Mailing, 442 Lawrence Street, 
Eugene, 97401.

[	 ]	I am not receiving the Fair Family News. 
Please put me on the mailing list.
[	 ]	I do not know if I am on the membership 
list. Please verify my name and send me a 
membership application if I am NOT on the 
list.

I am with (Crew or Booth):

Crew/Booth #:
Crew Leader/Booth Rep:

Who can verify my participation:

My name:

Email address:

Mailing address:

[	 ]	This is a new mailing address.

Get on the FFN and/or
 Voting Membership List

Community Village  
will select a restaurant  

for the 2012 Fair!
Park Street Cafe’s contract expires after the 2011 Fair.
Applications will be available before the 2011 Fair.

 
Check out the Community Village at  

http://www.efn.org/~comvill/
We meet second Wednesdays, 7-9 pm,  
every month, January through June, at  

St Mary’s Episcopal Church, 
166 East 13th Avenue, Eugene.
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Port of Siuslaw 
RV Campground 

along the river,  
open year round, 

105 sites,  WiFi, 
sport and commercial marina, 

walk to Old Town Florence, 
one hour from the Fair site,

only minutes to the beach & dunes.  

541-997-3040
http://portofsiuslaw.com

10% off
with this 

ad

Eclectic Healing 
Shop

 50 E. 25th Ave. Eugene,Or.                   541-334-5025

Healing Jewelery
Healing Crystals

Healing SaltBooks

Healing Tools

Unique and Potent
     Herbal Teas       Tonics       Tinctures       Elixirs   

full line of Herbal Junction products

Deane Morrow Ceiling Tile 
Suspended Acoustical Tile Ceilings 

El Roacho,  Booth L86 

cell: 541-740-4533 
CCB# 39860 deanemorrow@yahoo.com 

Fruit of the Sixties
The Founding of the Oregon Country Fair

M o r e  i n f o  o n l i n e :  w w w. s u z i p r o . c o m

Buy locally!
 Ask your favorite bookstore to order

“Fruit of the Sixties” from Partners West

400 fun pages of Fair & community history 
plus color photos, notes & more

12/31      Medium Troy perf. w/ mbs of
                Reeble Jar, Glitch Hop DJs
1/1/11    Jean Grey CD Release Party
1/8          Anasia, Alex B, Tiger Fresh
1/14        The Thermals, White Fang
1/15        Bass Science, B, Bravo
1/21        Jonathan Tyler & the Northern
                Lights, NIAYH, Volifonix
1/22        Indubious, Alcyon Massive
1/23        Mac Miller
1/27        Asylum Street Spankers 

BOOTH 290 • ACROSS FROM MAIN STAGE

Soyworld print ad for the Oregon Country Fair Family newletter
Draft    P. Rockwell   05/6/10   503-890-5728 

TO DO:

$1 coupon for June
Fair Family Special

Rotate concepts for other 
months

TEAM:

Jan: Creative director, logo 
design

Peter: Designer

Seth: Additional graphics, 
review ads

Jorjan: Media contact, 
review ads

DUE DATE:

 FOR FINAL ART
MAY 8, 2010

Graceland Café
Soyworld’s $1 OFF

withcoupon
$1 OFF

withcoupon

T A S T Y !   

    V E G A N !   

         B U R G E R S !  

MindFreedom 
International 
Unite for a peaceful 
revolution in mental health. 

Celebrating Mad Pride in Community Village.

news@mindfreedom.org • www.mindfreedom.org

Recently Unclassified Material
We accept UnClassifieds up to 30 words for $5 

each, per issue. Send listing with $5 to O.C.F.-F.F.N. 
442 Lawrence St. Eugene, OR 97401.  Questions, or 
for information about display underwriting Email 
bradlerch@aol.com or call Brad @ 541- 485-8265 
(UnClassifieds not paid for by layout won’t run) 

The O.C.F. will be hiring an Assistant Manager. See 
this months minutes for the draft Job Description (to  
be voted on in January) and look in next months FFN 
or oregoncountryfair.net for all the details.

Richard Grimaldi, MP.W.

Counseling

Individuals • Couples • Families
(541) 344-7604 
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This newsletter is direct-
ed to the Oregon Country 
Fair Family and all mate-
rial is volunteered from the 
membership.

Opinions expressed here 
are those of the authors and 
do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or 
the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 
300 words. They will be ed-
ited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair 
Affiliation and a method of 
communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

Family Letters
This newsletter is direct-

ed to the Oregon Country 
Fair Family and all mate-
rial is volunteered from the 
membership.

Opinions expressed here 
are those of the authors and 
do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or 
the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 
300 words. They will be ed-
ited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair 
Affiliation and a method of 
communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

Family Letters
First Place  

Thanks JHVF

Nearly Norma

Thank You Flower Crew

Dear Friends,
Thank you so much for your 

Jill Heiman Vision Fund grant of 
$5,243, dated Sept. 30, 2010, to St. 
Vincent de Paul’s First Place Fam-
ily Development Center for identi-
ty cards. Your help, combined with 
other community support, brings 
hope to homeless families with 
children that turn to First Place in 
desperate circumstances.

Here is a story of people receiv-
ing help, thanks to gifts like yours. 
Ashlee and her family have been 
homeless since 2007. Despite being 
homeless, Ashlee became the first 
person in her family to graduate 
from high school. Thanks to your 
gifts, Ashlee has found housing in 
our Vet LIFT program, and she en-
rolled at Lane Community College 
for the fall 2010 term.

When you give to First Place 
Family Development Center, you 
are investing in the future of fami-
lies. Thank you for sharing from 
your resources and your heart.

Sincerely,
Terry McDonald
Executive Director

Dear FFN,
Thanks for using my photo. Did 

you call me “normal sax” on pur-
pose? Was that a comment on my 
social skills, mental state or physi-
cal condition? I always thought 
I was nearly normal, so I’m not 
sure how I feel about reaching full 
normality.

Love you guys,
norma sax
OCF Administrative Assistant

Hello Fairies,
The Flower Crew has many 

wonderful persons who have vol-
unteered over the last 11 years that 
I have been in charge, so to speak, 
and I have not taken the time to 
say Thank You!

For those of you that do not 
know, the Flower Crew works 
year round. There are chores to 
do on a yearly basis. We have a 
nursery at Zenn Acres and we con-
nect with many of the other crews 
at Fair. So to start I would like to 

thank all the folks with Green 
Thumbs, Site, Quartermaster, Tree, 
VegManEcs, Gator guys/girls and 
Construction crews, as well as An-
imal, and all of you who take care 
of us in the kitchen and office.

Most of all thanks to Kelly and 
Sue who provide us with the cut 
flowers you see at Main Stage, 
sticker booth, Cable Gate, Line in 
the Sand, Bus Stop, Info Booths, 
and those large barrels and buck-
ets that come into Main Camp be-
fore Fair. Kelly and Sue grow these 
beautiful flowers at Kelly’s farm 
in Springfield. Thanks to all who 
have helped Kelly over the years. I 
know the hours are grueling right 

before Fair, picking into 
the wee hours.

I would like to send 
out a special thanks 
to Anjanette who has 
been my right hand 

for a few years. She is 
venturing on to some-
thing new. We wish 

her well. Thank you 
to every single person who 
has spent time with me, or 

on the crew, working at the Fair 
with flowers, THANK YOU VERY 
MUCH ! 

Nancy Courtright
Green Thumb  

co-coordinator,
Flower Crew

November Craft Committee Meeting Notes

Members present: Jim Sahr, Ken Kirby, Vince 
Rochelle, Cathy Coulson-Keegan

Guests: Charlie Ruff, Operations Manager; 
Hilary Anthony, Staff – Co-Treasurer; and 
Rebecca Bradvica, Michael Richard, Bill Wright, 
Mark Pankratz, Elizabeth (crafter Mudmom.
com) and Carol DeFazio (crafter-booth 402)

Charlie and Hilary were only able to partici-
pate in the early part of the meeting as they had 
to leave for another meeting.

Cathy expressed concern about the proposed 
increase in booth fees to crafters. She remem-
bered that David Helton, who had been a coordi-
nator of Registration, had said the establishment 
of a booth fee, separate from camping passes, 
could create a formula for ratcheting up of booth 
costs, with first the booth fee increase, then the 
camping pass fee increase, then the booth fee, 
etc. Many of the booth reps pay for all the camp-
ing passes and worker passes for their booth, ap-
preciating that for the price of a camping pass, or 
worker pass, they have help for days leading up 
to the Fair, during the Fair, and the break-down 
and clean up of their booth. For those booth 
reps it does not matter whether the booth fee in-
creases or the camping passes increase, they pay 
for the increase. She noted that at the November 
Board meeting the Board had agreed to send this 
proposed increase back to the Budget Committee 
for review.

Charlie said he realizes this is a tough time for 
crafters and he has given a lot of thought to the 
booth fee increase. He wants to see a flat fee and 
not a percentage of sales charge that some shows 
use. Hilary said that the craft booth fees have not 
increased since 2003.

Bill talked about the amazing environment 
that is created by so many volunteers over the 

weeks before the Fair, the maintenance of the site 
over the year, and said that the crafters depend 
on that effort.

Jim said there is no comparison between the 
OCF and other shows. With most art fairs one 
will show up the day of the show and pop up a 
display, sleep quietly in a hotel, and leave within 
hours of the end of the show. The OCF is a dif-
ferent world, the budgeting is different, and the 
Fair needs to know where the money will come 
from. The OCF cannot just keep increasing the 
price to the public.

Hilary said that she wanted booth folks to 
recognize that the fees support the whole orga-
nization – as well as the event, the philanthropy, 
the site, and the capital expenses. Michael ap-
plauded not charging a percentage of sales.

Vince said that booth fees at the OCF cannot 
be compared to other shows. This is the most ex-
pensive show he does. He mentioned the weeks 
ahead of the Fair spent preparing the booth, 
and most crafters spend the entire day all three 
days at their booth. Sleeping may be an issue, 
and then one spends Monday with the move 
out. He has experienced and talked with other 
crafters who have seen a decrease in sales in this 
economy over the past few years. He is quite 
concerned, as a jeweler, in the increase in price 
of fine silver and other materials. He also noted 
that 60 to 70 percent of his sales come from the 
Fair Family.

Jim again expressed concern that if booth fees 
are raised, then when camping passes are raised 
it would hit a lot of crafters again.

Rebecca said she would like to see a cost/ben-
efit analysis on the passes. She wondered what 
percentage is spent on each Fair Family member. 
It was noted that Hilary is looking at this issue. 

Jim questioned the need for an increase in in-
come from the crafters. What would it be used 
for? Where would it go?

Ken suggested that we re-evaluate where we 
are going; reassess, take an inventory.

Rebecca said that some people don’t want to 
question the growth of the Fair but it’s a good 
idea. Ken said the Fair growth is out of control 
and encouraged an assessment.

Rebecca questioned the number of passes. She 
also wants to see quality in the crafts and how to 
jury into the Fair more good art. She would like 
to see a survey of who the people are that are do-
ing the show; a paradigm shift may be needed. 
Elizabeth (Mudmom) sighed, “with thoughts of 
introducing new ideas into the discussion.”

Carol said she would like to know what the 
income from increased booth fees will be used 
for. She said that she also pays for all camping 
passes and worker day passes to compensate 
folks who help her before, during, and after the 
Fair. She wonders if fee increases are being pro-
portionally carried by all who participate and 
benefit. When you add booth fees and passes, it 
is a lot of money. She said she is not sure if rais-
ing fees by $50 in this economy is strictly neces-
sary. She came to the meeting to find out, but 
doesn’t feel like she got a clear answer.

Jim said that he believes the proposed $50 
booth fee increase is coming, and sympathized 
with the Fair’s needs, but is concerned that a 
few years down the road the cost of passes will 
be increased for crafters, and that will be a new 
challenge.

You may email information or comments to 
the OCF Craft Committee:

ocfcraftcommittee@live.com

Submitted by the Craft Committee
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Long Tom River Squirms Like a Worm

In the 1970s, Sylvia 
Fireman’s booth, #581 
on Shady Lane near 

the Upper River Loop, 
seemed far from the riv-
er. Across the path sat 
a booth with plenty of 
camping space between 
it and the river bank. But 
a few years later, the riv-
er took away her neigh-
bor ’s camping and in 
the 1980s the booth was 
condemned as the path 
was re-routed to the oth-
er side of Sylvia’s booth 
in an attempt to protect 
the river bank. What had 
been path became her 
seven-tent camp space. 
Now she has room for 
only two tents, and the 
river will soon take that 
away. Her booth will join 
the many displaced by 
river erosion.

Had we been here 200 
years ago, we would 
have seen a dense gallery 
forest along the river and 
log jams filling the channel. The tall-grass prairie and oak/fir savanna, 
including Chickadee Lane, was blackened by grass fires started by the 
Kalapuya, who harvested and roasted camas bulbs from the seasonal 
wetlands where we park. Their camps and kitchens lined the edge of the 
uplands. 

Miss Piggy’s was a shallow marsh. Indian Creek flowed through an 
ash swamp, now Recycling Camp, Child Care, and the Sauna. Beavers 
dammed tributaries and side channels, the ponds teeming with juvenile 
cutthroat trout. Winter floods carved river meanders and deposited fresh 
sediment on the flood plain. 

The Long Tom River, a dynamic system, creates as it destroys, renew-
ing and enriching habitat by rearranging sediment and wood. The river 
is an artist in the style of Picasso, who asserted “Every act of creation is 
first of all an act of destruction.”The Upper River Loop, Strawberry Lane, 
Shady Grove, Chela Mela, and other areas have lost as much as 80 feet 
of river bank in the past 40 years. (Curiously, some river reaches remain 
virtually unchanged, such as the crossing to the Far Side, where the bank 
was dug back for a wagon crossing more than a century ago.) 

If we could watch a time-lapse movie, the river would seem to squirm 
like a worm, working its way back and forth across the flood plain. 
During high flows, the strongest current hits the bank on the outside of 
a bend, undercutting it by eroding the soil below the root zone of shrubs 
and trees. When the floods recede, the undercut bank slumps to the bot-
tom of the channel. The slower current on the inside of the bend drops 
sediment on the “point bar,” which grows as the opposite “cut bank” 
erodes. 

Floods may seem destructive as land is lost to the river, but they have 
many beneficial effects on the ecosystem. Aquatic organisms take ad-
vantage of otherwise inaccessible resources during high water. Beavers 
paddle inland to cut down choice trees. Trout swim upstream to spawn 

in beaver ponds. Floods 
are periodic disturbances 
that renew the ecosys-
tem. Black poplar trees, 
called “cottonwoods” for 
the seeds that parachute 
great distances, germi-
nate on newly formed 
sand bars. Small ponds 
and backwaters that pro-
vide shelter for juvenile 
fish and amphibians are 
created when the river 
chews a shortcut through 
an oxbow bend, isolating 
a section of channel (e.g., 
Daredevil Palace). 

Although r ipar ian 
vegetation helps slow the 
current and stabilize the 
soil, it cannot prevent un-
dercutting. Trees fall into 
the channel, sometimes 
spanning the river. Log 
jams accumulate, provid-
ing habitat for aquatic 
life, shading and cooling 
the water. Occasionally 
a jam will divert a flood 
and cause  a  sudden 

channel change, but this has not happened in our part of the Long Tom 
in the past 40 years. Log jams slow the flow of the river during floods, 
reducing its erosive power and spreading water across the flood plain, 
abating downstream flooding. Flood waters also recharge ground water 
and carry sediments and nutrients that renew flood plain soils. 

We should celebrate our floods and our meandering river bank. The 
Fair’s stretch of the Long Tom is a rare treasure, a river reach that has 
not been dammed, dredged, or channelized. About 160 years ago, Euro-
American settlement began in the area, and a few decades later, extensive 
jams were cleared from rivers to allow logs to be floated to sawmills and 
to clear boat transportation routes. In the 20th century, much of the habitat 
of the lower river was lost as farmers filled side channels and engineers 
ditched, dredged, and dammed the main channel. We must not repeat the 
mistakes of the past.

Reverence for the land, fundamental to OCF, mandates reverence for 
the river. With a deeper understanding of river ecology, we can better 
adapt to the changes the river imposes. Future articles in the FFN will 
explore the science of the river, federal and state regulations, OCF poli-
cies and practices, and how we can replace paths and booth sites lost to 
erosion so Sylvia and her neighbors won’t be homeless at the Fair.

Submitted by the LUMP Committee

A booth slips into the river at Archaeology Park.

This fallen maple was planted well back from the river bank in the early 1990s. After it fell into the river, beavers 
took advantage of high water to chew away its branches. 

The floating wood in the Strawberry Lane log jam provides shelter, shade, and substrate 
for a wide variety of organisms.
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Fare Thee Well: Ande Grahn

We are saddened to re-
port that Ande Grahn, long-
time Main Camp volunteer 
at the Oregon Country Fair, 
died in her apartment in 
South Hadley, Mass. She 
was found in the early hours 
of Nov. 23 by her roommate, 
who was returning from an 
out-of-town trip; she said 
Ande looked peaceful. The 
police also assured Aster, 
Ande’s daughter, that her 
passing was quick and 
painless. An autopsy found 
no specific cause of death.

A pre-fair celebration of 
her life will be held, and a memorial service for friends and fam-
ily in Port Townsend will take place this summer. Details for both 
events will be announced later. 

Ande’s long strange trip with the Fair began in 1983, when she 
was on a Hoedad crew and Main Camp used her crew’s yurt during 
the Fair. The Hoedads snuck her in without a pass that year, hiding 
her under a crafter’s table when the Sweep went by. 

Ande missed the next couple Fairs after the birth of her daugh-
ter, Aster. But in 1986, she answered an ad in the Willamette Valley 
Observer seeking a Main Camp Kitchen cook to work pre-Fair for 
one month. Applicants had to cook a test meal with a set budget 
for a dozen Fair folks. Ande won their hearts and taste-buds, hands 
down, with a meal featuring vegetarian and meat cannelloni. She 
was hired on the spot. That first year, Ande cooked meals alone — 
with crucial help from Laura (Warden) Stuart as the Fair got closer 
and the group of volunteers swelled from a just dozen to more 
than a hundred. 

From then on, Ande became a key player and trickster behind the 
scenes in Main Camp. The Main Camp Kitchen crew was expanded 
after that, and Ande served as crew chief until 
1998, when she switched to communications 
duties as well as Main Camp Host and EMT. 
During the 1980s and 1990s, Ande also cooked 
on tour for the New Old Time Chautauqua, go-
ing on the road with the vaudeville entertainers 
after the Fair ended.

She was born Andrea Lee Kauffman on 
August 28, 1951, in Merced, Calif. Her mother 
was a flight attendant and her father a Boeing 
engineer. She and her brother Ross grew up in 
Medina, Wash., a suburb of Seattle. 

In high school, Ande excelled academically and as a sponsored 
Roffe ski-team acrobat and downhill racer. In the summers, she 
taught sailing on Lake Washington. Coincidentally, she baby-sat 
the Ehrlichman kids before Watergate. 

Ande studied social theory at Fairhaven College, an experimental 
interdisciplinary college in Bellingham, Wash. There she learned 
German so that she could read Hegel in his original language, and 
got heavily into shamanism and the social role of ritual.

After leaving Fairhaven, she lived in a treehouse outside Bell-
ingham for a while and in a driftwood log house at Shi Shi beach 
on the Pacific Coast. While picking apples at an organic orchard in 
Chelan, she met and later married Roger Grahn, who picked apples 
in the fall and planted trees in the winter and spring. With Roger, 
Ande jumped into a tree-planting collective — the Hoedads — and 
took off in a series of buses and crummies planting trees and living 
in yurts up and down the West Coast. Ande planted trees, and she 
sometimes helped the crew cook, Jessie MacDonald, prepare dinner 
for the hungry planters.

While working as Hoedads, Ande became pregnant. Soon after, 
the Hoedad crew cook, Jessie, left to cook at Main Camp at the Fair. 
Ande, left with a pile of supplies and no cookbook, managed to cook 
many a dinner for hungry treeplanters using only a camp stove. 

Not long after Aster was born, Ande and Roger settled in for 
the first two years of Aster’s life at Salt Spring Centre, a yoga com-
munity on Salt Spring Island, B.C., with Baba Hari Dass. Roger 
continued to plant trees seasonally. 

The huge overlap between the Hoedads and Oregon Country Fair 
helped connect Ande to the place many believe was her “home” 
— a place where the rules get made up on the fly, as needed, and 
many people learned about the edge by walking past it. She had 

“run away with the circus” again and 
again: for a time between college and 
motherhood she did ladder-walking 
and fire-breathing tricks on the street 
as a busker, and traveled around the 
West with nothing but a tiny backpack 
and a bowl. So Ande naturally loved 
the Fair, and it became her touchstone 
for a month or two every year. 

After Salt Spring, Ande and Roger 
moved to Portland, in part to be closer 
to the Country Fair. Roger worked 
construction and Ande cooked and 
managed kitchens professionally. She 
and Roger split up in Portland. As a single mom, she helped run 
an all-ages nightclub, the Pine Street Theater, where she cooked 
for well known performers such as Eric Clapton, Santana, all those 
guys, and for the Dead with Ray Sewell “back in the day.” 

Ande came to Port Townsend in the early 1990s to run Arcadia 
Country Inn and the Palindrome for the Flying Karamazov Broth-
ers, back when the FKB were transitioning the Arcadia house 
from a group house for the band into a B&B. She then worked as 
a wholesale sales manager for Abundant Life Seed Foundation, a 
nonprofit preserving heirloom and heritage seeds, for many years. 
Port Townsend provided a perfect place for her daughter Aster to 
grow up with a fun pack of kids. 

Ande soon jumped into Port Townsend politics. She got a seat 
on the County Planning Commission, near the beginning of the 
Growth Management effort, that led directly to a career as an urban 
planner. She earned her credentials with the American Institute of 
Certified Planners and went to work for a private planning business.

As a volunteer, Ande dove into Port Townsend’s Wooden Boat 
Foundation, where she brought the Seattle Sailing Foundation’s 
fleet of El Toro sailing dinghies to town, and organized a county-
wide youth sailing program. The program, with her help, got a 
second batch of El Toros built and finished and outfitted locally. 

This turned into an active local youth sailing 
program that sent the local high school sailing 
team to nationals (a trip she chaperoned) and 
which continues today.

She then joined the Port Townsend Volunteer 
Fire Department, earning her Emergency Medi-
cal Technician credentials. She helped organize 
and outfit the department’s marine rescue team. 

Through her work as a planner, Ande became 
fascinated with solving the problem of dis-
placed people and refugee camps. When Aster 
left for college in 2001, Ande jumped into the 

refugee problem with both feet. She sent a paper to the director of 
the forced migration studies program at Oxford University. The di-
rector asked Ande to fly to the United Kingdom to deliver her paper 
that year, and encouraged Ande to come back to earn credentials.

Unfortunately, a bad mammogram in 2005 got in the way and 
the next couple years were devoured by cancer, chemotherapy 
and recovery. While Oxford remained her goal, the organization 
at Oxford changed during that time and the opportunity lapsed. 

So Ande found Plan B. Mount Holyoke, a small school in Mas-
sachusetts, had an opening for a position as the Francis Perkins 
Scholar — endowed by Francis Perkins, FDR’s Secretary of labor 
and the first woman appointed to the U.S. Cabinet. The program 
was created for women older than normal college students who 
are returning from professional careers to the world of formal 
education. 

Ande loved college. She studied with the aim of working with 
refugee populations. She joined an eyebrow-raising number of 
clubs and causes, and as a member of the campus event-planning 
committee, she taught a generation of college girls how to throw a 
party. Last summer she took on two projects. Edward R. Murrow’s 
widow had donated their personal letters to Mount Holyoke, and 
Ande’s big summer task was to read, abstract and organize them. 
She also found a new program and a new community — sailing 
Lake Erie on a tall ship after the 2010 Fair.

Ande is survived by her father, Bob Kauffman of Medina, 
Wash.; brother Ross Kauffman, sister-in-law Annabeth Head-
rick, and nephews Ballard and Otto (both 9) of Denver, Colo.; 
and daughter Aster and son-in-law Tyler Wolfe, currently of the 
Washington D.C. suburbs. The host of her “adopted family” is 
widespread and uncountable. 

Compiled by Joe Breskin, Aster Wolfe and Suzi Prozanski
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Board members present: Diane Albino, Katie Cousins, Paxton 
Hoag, Lara Howe, Jack Makarchek, Deane Morrow, Jon Pincus 
(alternate), Indigo Ronlov (co-facilitator), Anna Scott (alternate 
for Chewie), Jon Silvermoon, Lawrence “LT” Taylor.  Absent: 
John “Chewie” Burgess.  Peach Gallery: 48 present at the begin-
ning, 38 after the break.  Andy Strickland served as timekeeper.

Agenda Review
Old business:  Donation requests Consent Calendar- Oregon 

Supported Living Program, Reality Kitchen, Camas Education 
Network and Skipping Stones; Extension Service Food Preserv-
ers Program donation; CCPA membership; Budget- Treasurer’s 
report, budget adjustments for groundskeeper pay and for legal 
fees; Revenue projection booth fee increase - tabled (Chewie); 
Five-year OCF Transportation Plan Task Group formation (Jon 
S); Peach Power charter revision - tabled (Anna); Appointments 
- Charles Ruff and Andy Strickland to the Community Center 
committee, norma sax to the Budget committee, Gene Ehrbar 
as co-coordinator for Cartography; Path Planning proposal 
(Lara); Direct the By-Laws Committee to craft the officer role for 
a Vice-President (Katie); Employee / Committee roles (Jon S); 
Community Center proposal - tabled (Lara); Spring Fling 2011 
proceeds to Culture Jam (Paxton)

New Business: Donation requests for March - Project Homeless 
Connect (Chewie), Luper Cemetary, Fernridge Rotary Club (Lara); 
Appointments- David Tipton to the Path Planning Committee,  
Christie Watson as Water Crew co-coordinator (Paxton), James 
Bateman as Advertising/Media Crew coordinator (Indigo); form 
an ad hoc Hiring Committee (Diane); Advertising Budget for AM 
search (Diane); initiate a Special Use Permit Application (Jack)

Announcements
Michael Connelly officially resigned as co-coordinator for the 

Neighborhood Response Team.  He said thanks for the opportu-
nity to serve.  He is looking for a new position.

The Fair’s $1000 support in 2005 for the LCC longhouse helped 
bring about the recent opening.  (Joseph Newton)

Tonight’s Culture Jam scholarship fundraiser is chewy ginger 
shortbread.  (Jen-Lin Hodgden)

A sad item to report, Ande Grahn (Fair Central, Quartermaster, 
Kitchen) passed away recently.  (norma sax)

The Guideline change request deadline is Dec 27th.  They will 
be in the Board packets for the January meeting.  (norma sax)

A crew volunteer is needed for poison oak removal work this 
winter.  (David Hoffman)

Thanks are due to everyone supporting sustainable and green 
power projects.  (Anna Scott)

My partner Blake and I are expecting our second child in June.  
(Anna Scott)

The Personnel Committee is soliciting letters of interest for a 
hiring committee.  (Diane Albino)

Sunday, January 16th, 2011 is the date of the next Highway 
Pickup.  Meet at the WareHouse at 10am, rain or shine.  Please 
help keep the Fair neighborhood trash-free.  The dates for the 
remaining 2011 highway pickups are Apr 17, Aug 14 and Oct 16.  
(Steve Wisnovsky)

Fair Family input is being solicited for the new OCF website.  
A link will be posted on the oregoncountryfair.net site sometime 
the week of December 20th that will connect folks to an on-line 
forum.  Please share your opinions if you are interested.  Build-
ing on the results of the on-line forum, an OCF website town hall 
meeting will be held on Saturday, January 15th, from 10:00AM 
to 3:00PM, at the Hilyard Community Center, 2580 Hilyard St., 
Eugene.  Light refreshments will be provided.  (Charlie Ruff)

Approval of minutes
Indigo moved, Katie seconded, to approve the minutes of 

the November 1, 2010 meeting.  The motion passed 9-0-1.  (Lara 

abstained)

Donation Requests
Donation status:  The Board’s donations for the year add up 

to $14,750 so far.  There are four requests on tonight’s Consent 
Calendar totaling $2800 plus a stand-alone request for $1000.  New 
donation requests for the March meeting are Project Homeless 
Connect for $1500 (Chewie), Luper Cemetery for $500, and the 
Fernridge Rotary Club for $2500 (Lara).

Consent Calendar for November 2010:
1.  Camas Educational Network, $500 for general support (Jon S)
2.  Skipping Stones, $800 for gift subscriptions to local schools 

(Jon P)
3.  Reality Kitchen, $500 for start up funds (Jack)
4.  Oregon Supported Living Program, $1000 for a music pro-

gram (Chewie)
Appreciation was expressed for supporting the Reality Kitchen.  

The Consent Calendar was approved by a vote of 10-0.
Deane moved, Anna seconded, to donate $1000 for the Lane 

Extension Master Food Preserver Program.  Molly Schworm 
stated the program needs the money for operating expenses so 
it can continue after the loss of tax support.  The program needs 
$30,000 per year in order to support the agent.  David- All we 
need to do is provide the office support because the agent is 
funded.  Joseph- donations are the voice of the OCF and passage 
demonstrates the will of the Fair.  Board discussion:  Lara- how 
much money is already collected.  Molly said $19,000.  Jon P- af-
firmed Joseph’s and David’s comments.  This donation will make 
a public statement of the Fair giving support that is in line with its 
values.  Anna- the Extension program should consider applying 
to the Fair’s endowment programs.  Extension can support the 
Fair’s long term planning, outreach, and garden work.  Paxton- 
the value of this program is teaching people how to preserve and 
thus create better quality food.  I’d like to see a canning center in 
our community kitchen.  Jack- home grown tomatoes are very 
satisfying.  Lara- sustainability is important.  Should the money 
for this come from the change line?  LT- Extension has been funded 
for many years and the program remains important.  We should 
be happy to support it.  The motion passed 10-0.

Anna moved, Lara seconded, to extend the OCF membership 
in CCPA for $1200.   Bob Fennessy, representing the WOW Hall, 
expressed thanks and invited everyone to the show on Saturday 
night.  Board discussion:  LT- remarked on the importance of the 
Fair’s support for the institutions that characterize Eugene, like 
the WOW Hall, along with Grower’s Market, Saturday Market, 
White Bird, KLCC and KRVM.  Jon S- asked if there are funds 
for memberships in the budget.  Anna- our support helps get 
the word out to others to support the WOW Hall.  The motion 
passed 10-0.

Budget
Treasure’s Report:  Hilary Anthony- The budget process is 

on track and the first part, operations, is wrapped up.  Capital 
projects are next.  This the second year of a two year budget cycle 
so the work is mostly for adjustments and additions.  The focus 
has been to get more documentation and history developed in 
the non-crew areas and Lucy is due thanks for her efforts.  The 
information will improve the reality of the process.

Some Revenue Projection recommendations were tabled and 
may be acted on next month or maybe not until next year.  The 
Craft Committee was loud and clear in opposition to the proposed 
booth fee increase.  If the makeup of booth fees is deconstructed, 
$100 is the basic booth fee and the rest of the fee is for passes and 
parking.  The proposed increase was to the $100 part which has 
not changed since it was started in 2003.  A change to the pass 
fee would de-couple the fee from its present match to the S.O. 
pass.  It should be noted there have been fee increases in other 
areas in past years in order to keep up with inflation and new 
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expenses.  A point of philosophy about the Fair is how our fees 
support the concept of the Fair as a special event and a special 
organization.  All the participants and volunteers share in creating 
and supporting this event and caring for the land and facilities.  
This fee change will probably be discussed again.

Tonight we need to adjust for two budget shortfalls.  One is 
for the groundskeeper payroll which exceeded the budgeted 1/2 
time level.  The half time employment was established to enable 
health insurance coverage.  The extra time worked in the busy 
summer months has resulted in a $5462 budget shortfall.  This 
seems to be a supervision problem.

Jon P moved, Paxton seconded, to adjust the 2010 budget by 
$5462.  Peach Gallery:  Steve Wisnovsky- there were 5 or 6 months 
of full time work in the summer that was going to be balanced 
out in the winter but that didn’t jive with the health benefits 
requirement of 20 hours per week.  The work was there and, at 
times, it is critical to have two people working together.  We need 
to bring Jeff up to 3/4 time.  Hilary- efforts were made to create 
a realistic budget at the beginning of the year and failing to live 
with the budget plan is frustrating.  David Hoffman- make the 
caretaker a full time job or get him an assistant.  Charlie Ruff- this 
is an hours-worked and health care related issue that conflicts 
with the actual workload that peaks in the summer and falls off 
in the winter.  The budget should be adjusted to 3/4 time to give 
Steve more flexibility.  Joseph Newton- These kinds of problems 
are encountered in other institutions.  Jen-Lin Hodgden- the part 
time employment was raised to the 1/2 time level last year so 
we could provide health benefits.  It seems like no one was pay-
ing attention to the hours being worked.  Vigilance is needed.  
Board discussion:  LT- we almost always get good value for our 
wages and Jeff is no exception.  Paxton- I supported a 3/4 time 
level last year and now think we should go to full time.  Jon 
P- Hilary’s frustration is appreciated but the hours needed are 
actually playing catch-up with the reality of the property needs.  
Jeff should be moved to 3/4 time.  Deane- Jeff is always there 
and helping and should be on full time.  Jon S- asked Hilary if 
the $5462 would come off the Fair’s bottom line net income of 
$66,431.  Hilary- the net income would be reduced.  This issue 
was underway for the last ten months and nobody copped to 
it.  Jon S- the request for a budget adjustment should have come 
much earlier and is a failure of supervision.  It should have been 
raised well before December.  Lara- our employees are so naughty!  
We have really great employees and Jeff’s time should be raised 
to 3/4 and the budget should be adjusted.  The work is getting 
done.  Jack- Jeff is a hard worker and this is not a performance 
concern.  The motion passed 10-0.

Charlie Ruff- due to unplanned legal needs in late summer 
associated with the ED employment change, we incurred extra 
expenses of about $3500.

Lara moved, Katie seconded, to add $3500 to the 2010 ED bud-
get line for legal expenses.  Peach Gallery:  Kiwina-  these back 
to back employee related issues show how these things, through 
the money discrepancies, eventually become public knowledge.  
The extra fees necessary for the legal work were known in the 
late summer.  Board discussion:  Jon P- the recent administrative 
transition can make things tougher to track.  Paxton- the line item 
budget should just be allowed to overrun and be dealt with by 
the budget committee, however, the Fair policy is to keep it in 
balance as we go.  The motion passed 10-0.

Diane moved, Deane seconded, to authorize a “step up to 
the plate” bonus of $4000 to the Operations Manager, $3000 to 
the Administrative Assistant, $1500 to the Site Manager and 
$1500 to the Office Assistant, all amounts net.  Board Discus-
sion: Deane- this is a no-brainer.  Jon S- will this $10,000, along 
with the recent $50,000 for the community center fund, and the 
other budget adjustments, all come out of the Fair’s net income of 
$66,000.  Hilary- this will diminish our carry forward funds.  Jon 
S moved, Paxton seconded, to amend the motion by reducing 
the amounts by half.  Peach Gallery:  Jen-Lin- the bonus helps 
get past this year’s staff dilemma and the Personnel Committee 
would like to revisit this in 2011.  Hilary- defining the amount at a 
net bonus means the Fair will actually expend about 50% more to 
cover the taxes, insurance and health contributions.  norma- I am 

grateful for this gesture from the Board but I’ve been on a sabbati-
cal for much of this time and don’t feel I deserve this.  Steve- the 
site work was not significantly affected so “no thanks”.  Joseph- 
ED transitions are expensive.  Charlie and others had a big extra 
workload.  Bob- asked if there was already some payroll allocated 
and not used.  Hilary- those funds were used for the severance 
package.  Spirit Leatherwood- this covers the last 4 months and 
there are more months to come.  Board discussion:  Lara- don’t 
we have such horrible employees?  norma is so meticulous and 
is part of a hard working staff.  They all deserve credit, including 
Steve.  Anna- ditto.  Paxton- the transition was very hard and 
difficult, hard on us all, and a bonus is a good idea.  However, 
the initial amount in the motion is too large for our OCF finances.  
The amendment to the motion failed 2-8 (Jack, Diane, LT, Deane, 
Anna, Katie, Lara and Indigo opposed).  The motion passed 8-2 
(Paxton and Jon S opposed).

Jack moved, Katie seconded, to pay a holiday bonus to all 
employees in the amount of $500 for full time and $250 half 
time, all amounts net.  Peach Gallery:  Doug Richards- for clar-
ity, the gross amounts should be used.  Hilary- the funds for this 
motion are already in the budget and won’t affect the Fair’s net 
income.  The motion passed 10-0.

Old Business
Jon S moved, Deane seconded, to form an ad hoc committee 

to explore developing a Transportation Task Force that would 
identify and assess immediate, intermediate, and long range 
transportation needs and goals, both internally and externally, 
as well as for the public, Fair Family, and operations.  As a first 
step, letters of interest are solicited from the Fair Family; such 
letters should specify relevant experience and skills in trans-
portation planning and/or delivery that the applicant will bring 
to the exploratory committee.  Peach Gallery:  Steve- what is the 
expected outcome in 5 years?  Jon S- this could be a comprehen-
sive plan for moving people and things at the Fair and getting 
people to and from the Fair.  Some ideas include parking changes, 
use of the rail line from Eugene, and hauling peoples stuff to the 
site so they don’t need cars.  A longer term comprehensive view 
is better than year to year changes.  This motion is to plan the 
process, not do the planning.  Steve- Operations has been doing 
this work for years.  We have been revamping facilities and have 
enabled higher attendance numbers.  Many things are already 
in the works.  Joseph- the initiative is great and there are many 
stakeholders.  Charlie- the idea is to flesh out and explore the 
bigger issues and consider sweeping ideas.  At first, the group 
would probably be just advisors and specialists to kick around 
ideas and possibilities.  The potential is there to change the cur-
rent paradigm.  Kiwina- sounds like a prudent and wise proposal.  
Entrance changes, cart central, the bus service from Eugene, and 
eliminating the Sunday evening drive through the eight were all 
good.  Cart Central helps.  In the next five years new internal and 
external possibilities will exist.  Kirk- this sounds like a LUMP 
or Path Planning type of committee and the key will be the abil-
ity to implement the proposals.  Board discussion:  LT- we find 
that many people come forth with valuable skills when the need 
arises.  Lara- the motion calls for an “ad hoc” committee and so 
Board action is not required.  Jon should just invite interested 
volunteers to send him letters of interest.  Otherwise, take “ad 
hoc” out.  Jon S- I’ll take “ad hoc” out.  Jon P- this is a necessary 
process and using a committee to shape the process is a good step.  
As I understand it, this group will not make proposals but will 
flesh out the process.  Paxton- Operations should be involved.  
All committee’s are Board committees.  We need to think about 
a good bike route to the site and about shuttles to the site from 
in and around the Veneta.  Jack- we will keep picking away at 
the transportation problems.  We are a gathering, we are all in 
this problem and we are all too reliant on the status quo modes 
of transportation.  Vehicular traffic is probably the biggest threat 
to destroy the earth.  A committee to discuss this is a good thing.  
Katie- I support this.  Thanks, Jon.  Deane- a committee to help 
Operations is good.  Anna- my colleagues on the Board know 
that the Peach Power Committee work’s on environmental issues 
and that includes transportation.  The Peach Power Committee 
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also has funding from the green ticket allocation.  Interested 
people might consider bringing their energy to Peach Power to 
work on these issues.  Charlie- is this motion for a committee or 
a task force?  Jon S- it’s for a group of people.  Hilary- a commit-
tee has an ongoing life.  Indigo- can we amend it to a task force?  
Jon S- we’ll have a task force to explore setting up a task force.  
Diane- I support…something.  We all have cars but we have no 
alternatives.  The long walk for the public is also a concern.  A 
committee is ongoing and a task force is temporary.  Jack- either 
a committee or a task force can be used to get to a task force.  Jon 
P- how about a working group?  Jon S- I’ll take Jon’s suggestion 
and amend to… a working group to explore developing a Trans-
portation Task Force…..  Deane agreed.  The motion passed 9-1 
(Anna opposed).  The Board took a break from 8:45pm to 8:55pm.

Paxton moved, LT seconded, to dedicate the 2011 Spring 
Fling raffle proceeds to Culture Jam.  Peach Gallery:  Jen-Lin- 
indicated she supports the idea.  norma- the Spring Fling makes 
about $650 or $700 each year.  With this proposal it would be-
come a focused Culture Jam fundraiser and it will be easier to 
solicit donations.  Charlie- this will help revamp and rethink the 
Spring Fling with a bigger emphasis on the raffle.  Chris- make it 
retroactive.  Board discussion:  LT- focused fundraising is more 
effective.  The motion passed 10-0.

Katie moved, Anna seconded, to direct the By Laws commit-
tee to craft an officer role for Vice-President.  Board discussion:  
Lara- this is a good idea.  We are fortunate to have Jack in our 
leadership position but someday he may want to step back.  A 
Vice-President could be prepared and knowledgeable and could 
be very helpful at times.  Anna- this goes hand in hand with the 
Board intention for succession planning, similar to how the Board 
requests crew leaders and coordinators to pass on knowledge 
and experience.  LT- orderly succession is the key to continuity.  
The motion passed 9-0-1 (Jon S abstains)

Lara moved, Indigo seconded, to direct Operations staff to 
enhance the entry experience for the public.  Peach Gallery:  
Hilary- what does this mean?  Lara- Chewie asked me to make 
this motion.  It’s to enhance the entry areas.  Hilary- this is not 
specific so what is to be done?  The Path Planning report has a lot 
of parts and this piece needs to be clear.  Spirit- this motion is too 
broad and needs some detail.  Mark- this motion will empower 
Operations to consider budget needs and be ready for the capital 
projects process.  Lucy- it’s not specific enough.  Joseph- was this 
advanced by a committee?  Dennis- as co-chair of the committee, 
the motion is intentionally vague and is just asking the Board to 
get behind the concept.  The cost may be zero.  Kirk- the Path 
Planning report comes from 3 years of work and there was a 
struggle about how to present these proposals, as motions or as 
recommendations.  There were three major study areas and the 
entrance was one of them.  Taking steps now to improve the bus 
area is needed.  Spirit- safety at the dragon should be considered 
first.  Ambience could be used to minimize budget impacts.  
Wally- the key work in the report is about Gypsy Way and those 
affected want to know all the options.  Justin- the committee wants 
a vote of confidence for the approach.  Last year there were some 
flags and sound structures along the entry.  The committee looks 
forward to the work of enhancing the public’s experience and the 
motion is vague by design.  Joseph- a plan should be published 
for review.  Steve- dittoed Justin.  This is not the main item for 
discussion in the Path Planning report.  Dean Middleton- there 
are 13 people here from the Path Planning Committee and there 
has been 3 years of study and work.  The document is specific 
even if the motion is vague.  Lucy- If the plan is concrete and 
specific then it should be presented as a whole.  Dennis- a vote 
in favor is a vote to trust Operations regarding the entry.  Steve- 
Chewie is the Board member from Path Planning who supports 
this report.  He is gone and Lara is a fill in.  Hilary- the references 
on page 7 are helpful and they describe the area and the idea.  
More specifics in the motion would be helpful.  Board discus-
sion:  Lara- amended the motion to read ….to enhance the entry 
experience for the public starting at the line in the sand and 
including the Pole Star area, Dragon Plaza and the Bus Stop.  
LT- thanked the committee members for doing some remarkable 
work.  The important aspect is how people need to have a stake in 

a place.  There will be three motions from this work for the three 
areas of Entry, Gypsy Way and Craft Lot.  The front should not 
be fixed until Main Camp is moved.  It’s prime, public area, real 
estate.  Paxton- thanked the committee.  The motion to improve 
the entrance should be a motion for Path Planning to make a 
plan and do the job of getting real designs adopted.  Anna- do 
we have the Operational staff to do the work and do we need 
capital project money?  What was the minority opinion of the 
committee?  Can we get to see the genius of the Operations crew?  
Jack- there is too much direction in the report, we are artists and 
we work in the moment.  Just as we rely on our entertainers, so 
we rely on our artists.  When it comes down to action, we hash 
out the capital projects but creations always take a whimsical 
and unexpected direction, where we can show our courage, to 
bring about the art.  Jon P- as a committee member, I have lots of 
visions in my head, but as a Board member, we need specificity 
and geographic information.  These entry enhancements do not 
require a Board motion.  They are things Operations and Ambience 
would normally do.  Major changes, such as the one described in 
Dean Middleton’s daughter’s beautiful plan for the path from the 
Line in the Sand to the Dragon, which I strongly support, require 
capital project proposals.  Lara- this is a committee of the Board 
and they need direction and appreciation.  Kirk- responding to 
Paxton, a subcommittee will develop the design and we might 
be a little ahead of ourselves.  Lara- I move to table this motion.  
Jack seconded.  Paxton- I have an alternative motion and am 
opposed to tabling.  The motion to table passed 7-3 (Paxton, Jon 
S, Deane opposed).

Lara moved, Indigo seconded, to direct Operations staff to 
open Gypsy Way as a public space for the 2011 Fair.  Peach Gal-
lery:  Dennis- this is desperately needed in order to have more 
booth space options.  Lucy- a presentation of the plan would 
help us all understand the intentions.  Kirk- for this motion, refer 
to the Gypsy Way #2 map on page 9 of the report.  This report 
has been on the website and the maps were up at the last Fair.  
This change is needed.  Wally- I’ve been against this but about 
70% of the committee members are for it so it’s got to happen.  
Ratification is needed now in order to give people time to object 
and prepare.  Joseph- support  the work of the committee and 
what they published.  Dean Middleton- the Path Planning work 
has been brought to the Board on a monthly basis, surveys were 
done, and signs were placed.  Preparations have been thorough.  
Hilary- this work was challenging and the work was hard.  The 
report should be used in ways that will get group participation 
and help people understand.  It’s hard to get booths to move 
and feel good about it.  There needs to be background work and 
discussion.  Justin- this will enhance the Fair.  Five replacements 
booth spaces are needed each year and right now there are only 
spaces from the 1 year temps.  There are receptive audiences on the 
upper river loop because they see their booth space disappearing 
each year.  The pinch points on the paths need to be relieved for 
a better experience.  We need Gypsy Way.  Even small changes 
can make big differences.  Michael- I was opposed at the start 
but support the plan now.  We need to get Crafts Lot open too.  
The Gypsy Way opening is a good prelude.  Chris Browne- we 
are a community of artisans and not architects so detailed plans 
are problematic.  The general plan is presented and now we need 
to be creative to carry it out.  Charlie- new added path space is 
needed to have a viable river option.  The Board needs to say 
yes in order to translate committee work to action.  These are 
not huge displacement issues but the changes will be immediate 
and significant.  Steve- echoed the statements; it’s necessary.  The 
paths have not been expanded.  Go to the website, http://svtango.
net/ocfpathplanning/, to review all the information.  There are 
unmet needs and promises still unmet.  We need Elders space, 
porta-potties, and we need replacement space.  Paxton- asked for 
a point of order on time.  Steve- Gypsy Way is in a unique position 
and can serve as an entry for many staff camps.  Fair participants 
are already talking about moving in.  Please support this.  Mark- 
appreciates Path Planning’s work and asked that Gypsy Way be 
considered as a concept.  It’s a small area but it will be clear cut 
and there are alternatives not presented.  Suzanne- we’ve wanted 
to do this each year for 3 years, but it has taken this long to get 
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buy in from the design charrettes and a lot of hard work.  This is 
important work and the Board should trust the committee and 
share the sense of urgency.  Colleen- people are worried about 
the river bank.  Crafting is a livelihood and some crafters need 
a new place.  Failing to plan is a plan to fail, and it’s taking too 
long.  There are also other issues like hand-washing and safety 
and congestion.  These enhancements are necessary for the Fair.  
Board discussion:  Indigo moved to table and put the plan in 
the minutes. Katie seconded.  Peach Gallery:  Charlie- the bul-
lets from page seven should be in the minutes.  The full report 
is on the website.  

Path Planning committee recommendation #2 to Develop Gypsy Way 
(GW) as a new public space:  --Designate area to be developed for public 
use within GW, --Relocate 25-150 campers from GW, --Relocate 5-10 
vendor’s booths (from E 13th and river bank) to GW, --Add one-year-
only booths, education, service booths, non-profits, childcare, and one 
year only small-stage entertainment, --Develop infrastructure: fences, 
booths, water, hand washing, gray water, toilets, recycling, benches and 
parks, --Move Kid’s Loop, Mellow Space, to GW (vacated space to be used 
for temporary booths), --Open new family entrance from Snivel Lane.

Board discussion:  Jon S- called the question on the motion 
to table.  The motion to call the question failed 5-2.  Peach Gal-
lery:  David- tabling this motion is an injustice to the campers 
who understand it’s time to move.  The meetings have been 
underway and the issues were thoroughly discussed.  Dennis- 
make and pass a motion to do this.  Otherwise, it will be too late 
for a capital project budget request.  Kirk- Two booths already 
need and expect a new space so deal with this tonight.  Board 
discussion:  Lara- Don’t table, the information is detailed and the 
committee was very thoughtful.  The committee tries for win-win 
situations.  Katie- a motion to table is not unusual and implies no 
disrespect to all the work of the Path Planning Committee.  This 
is the first time this plan has come before this Board, and it may 
take more than one meeting to get to a decision.  Deane- don’t 
table this.  The motion to table failed 2-8 (Jack, Diane, Paxton, Jon 
S, LT, Deane, Anna and Lara opposed)   Deane- we should try to 
move forward.  I have changed booths and it worked out fine.  
Lara- amended the motion to say …as in Gypsy Way planning 
map #2.  Paxton- this was voted down twice in the past.  The best 
use of the area is as a green area.  It needs to be part of a larger 
discussion about Main Camp, Bus entry and Recycling.  This path 
is a cut-off loop and they always fail.  Jack- the objections are in 
the past and now the real crux is the Crafts Lot discussion.  If the 
Gypsy Way plan is coupled to moving Main Camp, that would 
be welcome but it’s still an imperative to do something for the 
public.  Jon P- agreed with Paxton that the best use of the area is 
green space.  It’s the magic curtain between the public and the 
backstage entry.  The planning process has proceeded with most 
folks having an incorrect idea of the amount of space available.  
Throughout the process Gypsy Way has been shown at a larger 
scale than Crafts Lot.  The Gypsy Way planning map must be 
reduced by 66% to make the scales match.  The loss of buffer 
and ambiance after the area is cleared and developed might be 
shocking.  LT moved, Anna seconded, to extend 15 minutes.  
The motion passed 10-0. Diane- Five to ten booths is small with 
respect to the impact this will have on our green space and as a 
buffer zone.  It doesn’t work well.  Anna- we are not following 
the recommendation of committee, not getting to cohesiveness, 
and are going back and forth so I will vote for this proposal on 
principle.  LT- necessity is not the issue about opening up space; 
there were posted signs and surveys and statistics.  The impres-
sion of this motion as a diversion for Crafts Lot is a concern along 
with the cutting and the groundwork.  I came intending to vote 
“no” and hoped to get to “yes”.  I’m still working on that.  Katie- I 
never liked this plan and think the best use is as a buffer or green 
space.  I might have been convinced to vote in favor if we had 
tabled the motion and had time to think about it but, due to the 
pressure to decide, I will vote no.  Jon S- It seems we are being 
asked to make decisions that will make the upcoming workshops 
meaningless.  I want to make sure all campers in that area will 
know where they can go next so the earliest is probably 2012.  
The motion failed 5-5 (Diane, Paxton, Jon S, LT, Katie opposed)  
Paxton asked for a new business item entitled “Direction for the 

Path Planning Committee.”
Paxton moved, Indigo seconded, to appoint Gene Ehrbar as 

co-coordinator for Cartography Crew.  The motion passed 10-0.

Member Input
Jack- The Assistant Manager Job Description should be in the 

minutes:
OCF Assistant Manager Job Description (Draft November 

2010)
Position Purpose:  The Assistant Manager (AM) is a full time 

position responsible for providing regular and direct support to 
the Operations Manager (OM) of the Oregon Country Fair (OCF).  
The AM will assist in the safe, effective and efficient management 
of OCF organizational and event operations.  The AM will be 
involved in the prudent management of the delegated budget 
resources and successful management of the properties, assets 
and systems owned and maintained by the OCF.  The AM will 
be trained and involved in the bookkeeping, financial and other 
office systems of the OCF organization and event.  The AM will 
be involved in the development, management and implementa-
tion of the OCF website and social networking media as well as 
training OCF volunteers in the use of those systems.  The AM will 
work closely with OCF coordinators to facilitate organizational 
communication and assist in the supervision of crews and indi-
vidual volunteers.  The AM will participate in the coordination of 
volunteer activities and projects.  The AM will work with a high 
degree of independence and will provide planning and assistance, 
including volunteer recruitment and organizing for year-round 
activities on and off OCF properties.  Specific responsibilities will 
vary based on specific job requirements.

Job Location and Working Conditions:  The AM will work 
primarily from the OCF town office and shall be provided office 
space therein as well as access to office space at the OCF site when 
appropriate.  The AM shall be required to live on-site during 
Main Camp, with the exception of days off.

On-site working conditions require the ability to climb, step 
over objects, and maneuver through loose, wet, or uneven sur-
faces similar to those of a construction site.  The ability to lift 
and carry seventy (70) pounds, and to open and close gates and 
warehouse doors, and to walk, stand, and sit for long periods of 
time is essential.  Occasional participation in work parties that 
include physical labor is expected.  The use of two-way radios 
and other communication equipment deemed suitable or neces-
sary is also required.

Scope of Authority:  The AM will be directed and supervised 
by the OM and will confer with the OM at least once a week, but 
will work with a high degree of independence and discretion.  
The AM will be an active member of, and participate in, the OCF 
management team. 

The AM will assist in the implementation of management 
decisions and operational procedures and systems including 
budgetary, financial, communications, internet and social media.

Essential Job Functions, Year-round Duties and Responsibilities:  
The AM will work with the OM and management team on opera-
tional planning and implementation, as delegated.  The AM will 
be responsible for working with appropriate staff and volunteers 
to develop and manage a system for year-round communication 
and dissemination of information throughout the organization.

The AM will help the OM and AA develop, implement and 
maintain the OCF website.  The AM will develop and manage 
a training program for the OCF website and other relevant IT 
systems for the full spectrum of staff, volunteers and other nec-
essary users.

The AM will work with the OM and AA to maintain budget 
and financial systems with an emphasis on day-to-day account-
ing tasks.  The AM will help develop and implement new record 
keeping systems and assist in maintaining existing systems and 
archives.

The AM will be responsible for facilitating OCF coordinators’ 
access to organizational and administrative materials, relevant 
systems training and volunteer recruitment and assistance.

The AM will be involved in managing safety issues on OCF 
properties during the event and year-round.  This includes, but 



11

is not limited to, responsibility for implementing, disseminating 
and evaluating OCF Emergency Response protocols, safe work-
ing practices of the volunteers, volunteer insurance policies and 
safe site conditions.

The AM will maintain and monitor an inventory of assets and 
infrastructure.

The AM will attend the annual evaluation meeting and work 
with the OM, AA and other OCF staff to update and maintain 
the operations manual and Guidelines.  The OM may, from time 
to time, ask the AM to attend meetings of relevant committees 
or groups.

The AM will work with OM, AA, Site Manager and Quar-
termaster to procure and oversee the use and return of rental 
equipment as necessary.

Critical Skills and Abilities: --Ability to work independently 
with a high degree of discretion --Ability to regularly and directly 
assist the OM in the management of operations of the Fair --Abil-
ity to organize, plan, facilitate, direct and delegate --Understand 
budgeting, financial and accounting systems --Experience in 
planning and coordinating special events --Ability to effectively 
communicate with diverse individuals and groups --Strong com-
puter skills and knowledge of web-based programs and systems 
--Strong oral and written communication skills --Demonstrated 
skills in leadership and problem solving --Ability to positively 
motivate and efficiently organize people on-site including volun-
teers --Develop systems for repairs and maintenance, inventory, 
etc. --Must be physically capable of performing required tasks 
--Ability to act quickly and effectively in an emergency --Ability 
to develop and maintain paper and electronic systems.

Education and/or Training:  Demonstrate an educational, train-
ing, or experience level in an appropriate discipline adequate to 
fulfill the essential job requirements. The AM will acquire basic 
first aid and CPR certifications within two months of hire date 
and keep these certifications current.  OCF experience is preferred.

Assistant Manager Job Description - Board review comments:
RE Position Purpose -- “The AM will be trained and involved 

in the bookkeeping, financial and other office systems of the OCF 
organization and event.”  Delete office. Will the AM be involved 
with other systems than just office, i.e., as in water systems, waste 
systems, transportation systems etc? 

RE Job Location –   From the OCF town office and onsite as 
needed.  Delete when appropriate.  This space should always 
be available.

RE Working Conditions -- “The ability to lift and carry seventy 
(70) pounds” What is this based on?  70 pounds seems like a lot.

From Essential Job Functions – “The OM may, from time to 
time, ask the AM to attend meetings of relevant committees or 
groups.”  Change ‘may’ to ‘will’.  It is very important for manage-
ment to be in touch with committees and other groups. 

From Critical Skills & Abilities – “Must be physically capable of 
performing required tasks.”  Is this necessary?  Was the skill(s) of 
project management or coordination discussed for this position?

RE Education & Training – “OCF experience is preferred.”  
This person must be fair family already.  We can and should hire 
from within.

Staff Reports
Operations Manager:  Charlie- Thanks to everyone who par-

ticipated in the Personnel workshop on November 8th, it is very 
important work for the organization.  Now that 2011 budget pro-
cess has drawn to a close our focus has shifted to all of the year end 
organizational work that has to be completed in order to put 2010 
properly to rest and make sure we are prepared for a running start 
to the New Year.  We are working very hard to do this before we 
close the town office for the holidays and there is a lot to be done 
in the next few weeks.  The office will be closed starting Monday 
December 20th and will reopen on Monday January 3rd.  I want 
to invite you all to participate in the on line forum dedicated to 
the new OCF website.  This will be up and running sometime 
the week of the December 20th and you can find a link at the .net 
site.  This is the first phase of the new website project and will be 
followed by a town hall meeting on January 15th at the Hilyard 
Community Center.  We want to know your opinions and wishes 

and these are two ways to be involved and have your voice be 
heard.  Finally, I want to say thank you to everyone in our very large 
Fair Family for another great year and wish happy holidays to all!   

Committee Reports
Elders Committee:  The Committee met in the OCF town office 

at 7 pm on November 18th, with seventeen people in attendance.  
Seventeen new Elder applications were verified and approved 
with one additional application requiring further verification.  
This makes the total of qualified Elders to date, five hundred and 
twenty four (524).  The Committee reviewed the results from the 
Elders Retreat held on the sixth and seventh of November at Alice’s.  
There were thirty eight people in attendance which allowed for 
some very lively discussions covering a variety of topics which 
included Elders camping issues, Still Living Room projects and 
developing an Elders news letter.  Committee members went 
over the 2011 budget request process which was due by the end 
of the month.  The Elders are now classified as a Non-Crew and 
are no longer a part of the Inventory crew.  The Committee has 
been asked to explore the possibility of the Elders being a part 
of a proposed archival project to help catalog and preserve the 
fair’s history.  The Elders Committee Christmas party meeting 
will be held at the WOW Hall at 7 pm on December 16th, in the 
down stairs lounge area.  The next regular committee meeting 
will be held at the town office on January 20th, 2011.

Path Planning Committee:  The committee met on November 
14th, at the Hub Yurt with eighteen people in attendance.  An in 
depth review of a summary report to the Board of Directors was 
made and last minute adjustments were recommended to be 
included.  This report is included in the Director’s board packet 
for this meeting.  Continuing work is being done to develop 
sub-committees to start work on various programs related to the 
Path Planning report just submitted to the Board of Directors.  
The committee chair persons have started a review of the current 
members of this committee to determine their active involvement 
and also recommended three new people be submitted to the 
board for inclusion as members of the path planning committee.  
After much exchange of ideas and comments concerning the 
changing of the name “Gypsy Way” to something else, it was 
decided by a majority vote of the members present at this time to 
leave the name alone.  Due to the up-coming holiday season and 
too many prior commitments by the members, the next regular 
committee meeting will be January 16th, 2011, at either the Hub 
Yurt or Alice’s, depending on the weather. 

Community Center Committee, 11/29/10:  Present:  Steve W, 
Lara, Andyman, Mark P, Hilary, Thom, Indigo, & Charlie; Not:  
John Burgess and Jon Silvermoon; Scribe:  Jen-Lin

Agenda:  *Committee Appointments *Thom, Charlie & Steve’s 
Report *Upcoming BoD Motion *Gmail account

Committee Appointments:  The CCC will ask the Board to 
appoint Andy & Charlie to the CCC; their letters or interest are 
already submitted.  Approved!

Thom, Charlie & Steve’s Report:  Thom, Charlie, Steve and Jack 
met with the Fair’s attorney and the Fair’s land use attorney re 
county permit regulations for lands purchased after 1984.  Ad-
ditional permits would stack on top of, and would not alter, our 
existing non-conforming use permit.  They would not affect the 
properties’ liquidity.  Current permit process requires 90-100 days, 
although it has been known to take up to 150 days, for a decision.  
Special use permits are concerned with external conflicts (rela-
tions with neighbors).  The Fair wants to be conscientious and 
reasonable to maintain good relationships with our neighbors.  

Motion for December Board Meeting:  Hilary will draft the CCC 
report.  She will include the board’s directive to the committee 
as well as the results from the survey* (as an appendix) and the 
work session.  All of which is synthesized into the committee’s 
recommendation for the next step in the process, phased building 
design for a kitchen capable of feeding 1500 people beginning 
with seating outside and eventually a dining/meeting hall.  The 
next step will be choosing the site.

Andy, what’s the process flow-chart?  Thom, the process was 
identified early on.  We currently want Board approval to go to 
next stage, i.e. design charrette



12

Lara would prefer to read the committee’s report into the 
minutes and table the motion until January.  This way the mo-
tion will be included in the board packet and the membership 
will be more informed.  The committee approved motion:  Lara 
& Indigo will “move to accept the CCC’s recommendation to 
continue developing the community center project.”  (*Jen-Lin 
will send a summary of the survey results to Hilary.)

G-Mail Account:  Indigo asked the committee for support on 
using a gmail account she created many months ago.  It’s still 
active with some original documents listed in .doc section.  The 
CCC could use it internally and/or receive feedback from the 
membership.  Committee minutes could be uploaded and then 
edited by any CCC member before they are published.  Some CCC 
members need a tutorial to use this tool.  Indigo will play with it 
a bit and then send instructions to the committee.  It may not be 
two-way interactive, but folks could begin reading minutes….  
This is the beginning of the archives.

Indigo offered to develop and initially maintain a CCC website 
that would allow the CCC to reach out.  The committee would 
decide which documents are public or ready to be shared pub-
licly.  Andy – this adds transparency; it feels as if we’re building 
something, feel the momentum increase.  As the project gets 
bigger and the website is rich with content we’ll be able to use 
it for fundraising.

Show ‘n’ Tell:  Andy -- Modern Architecture A-Z – a new book 
for our fledgling library/resources and design inspiration….Lara – 
18 eggs from her beautiful & prolific chickens…Hilary purchased 
two books on kitchens a while ago…Steve – Has anyone seen 
his book, How Buildings Learn, by Stuart Brand?....Where’s the 
library? – There’s a small collection of books upstairs.  It would 
be good to formalize it more…

Calendar & Tasks:  No meeting in December…  Hilary draft 
committee report for Dec Board meeting…Jen-Lin forward survey 
summary to Hilary

Reposting the proposed committee meeting dates:  January 
24 (4th Monday) February 17 (3rd Thursday) March 21 (3rd 
Monday) April 18 (3rd Monday) May 14 (3rd Monday) June 20 
(3rd Monday) July 25 (4th Monday)  August 15 (3rd Monday) 
September 19 (3rd Monday) October 17 (3rd Monday)

Community Center Committee Recommendation Report 
to the Board:  2 Dec 2010.  The CCC recommends that the OCF 
board support the continued efforts of the committee to develop 
a concept for an OCF Community Center.

What this means:  The CCC is asking the board for feedback 
and support.  The CCC has conducted investigations, as charged, 
and would like to proceed to develop a concept for a CCC.  The 
CCC is not asking for a commitment to build.  We are asking for 
your support to continue to refine the concept we are presenting 
in terms of design elements, location, funding, and construction 
plan.  

We would like to continue as we have been working—involv-
ing fair family, conducting research, and creating proposals for 
the board to consider.

History:  In Feb  2009 the OCF board formed a committee to 
investigate the building of a community center on site. In April 
2009, committee members were appointed.  The committee has 
met approximately monthly from that time to now (with some 
attrition). 

Process:  The CCC has:  Conducted surveys to assess interest 
in a community center and possible uses and desired features, 
our strongest survey efforts were conducted among fair family;  
the CCC committee created lists that grouped features considered 
core, those considered popular/desirable, and those of lower 
priority.  Identified potential community partners in Veneta 
and Eugene;  Researched land use issues, including supporting 
OCF in applying for a Park SUP that includes the potential of 
a community center;  Created a draft timeline identifying key 
actions;  Researched current and future capacity of main camp 
kitchen, including seeking information on industry standards for 
commercial food preparation spaces;  Taken field trips to other 
public buildings with a similar purpose;  Toured the OCF site 
with members of the LUMP committee to identify potential sites;  
Held an open work-session to get feedback about the interest/

support for a community center of various sizes and configura-
tions.  The CCC presented a range of sizes of meeting spaces, 
both indoor and outdoor, with estimates of construction costs.

CCC Current concept:  The CCC came out of the work session 
with the sense of support (from those present ) for a commu-
nity center to be built in phases, the first phase being a kitchen 
and outdoor eating/multiuse space, and the next phase be an 
indoor multiuse space that can accommodate 500 people.  We 
estimated the completed indoor space to include approx 4000 
sq ft of kitchen, and approx 6000 sq ft of multiuse space.  The 
outdoor space configuration was not conceptualized in detail as 
to size and features.  

Recurring thoughts:  A community center that serves the 
OCF community can also provide a significant amenity for the 
Veneta community and Eugene nonprofit community.  Combin-
ing a community center kitchen with the main camp kitchen 
would be desirable to: save on duplication of facilities, to move 
the main camp kitchen out of the flood plain, to create a kitchen 
with capacity need for our 3 day event preparation, to provide 
capacity for an expanded durables program.  The core features of 
a community center include a kitchen, a meeting/dining space, 
auxiliary space (for example, storage/facility office/restrooms).  
Additional features will be considered in relation to costs and 
community support.

Evolution Task Force:  The group met in Portland on Nov21st.  
Sixteen people participated.  Major projects are Coordinator-In-
Training, Crew Exchange, and Oral History.  The minutes and 
other information are available on-line at http://www.ocfetf.
org/etf-master-documents.

President’s Peace
Jack- Let’s take a moment of silence in memory of Ande Grahn.

Adjourn
The meeting was adjourned at 10:20pm.  The next regular 

Board meeting is on January 3rd, 2011, 7pm, at EWEB.
Tentative agenda: Employee / Committee roles (Jon S); Ap-

pointments - Charles Ruff and Andy Strickland to the Community 
Center committee, norma sax to the Budget committee, David 
Tipton to the Path Planning Committee, Christie Watson as Wa-
ter Crew coordinator (Paxton), James Bateman as Advertising/
Media Crew coordinator; Revenue projection booth fee increase 
(Chewie); Peach Power charter revision (Anna); Path Planning 
proposal (Chewie); Direction for the Path Planning Committee 
(Paxton); Community Center proposal (Lara); Form an ad hoc 
Hiring Committee (Diane); initiate a Special Use Permit Appli-
cation (Jack)

Donation requests for March: Project Homeless Connect 
(Chewie), Luper Cemetary, the Fernridge Rotary Club (Lara)

Fa la la la la, la la la la!


